Minutes of SSCC Faculty Senate

October 9, 2008

Members Present: Mike Hickey (Senate Co-President), Joe Garcia (Senate Co-President), Heidi Lyman (Senate Secretary) , Randy Nelson (FACTC), Jeanne Horan (Part-time Rep), Rick Downs (Academic Programs),  Van Bobbitt (Horticulture), Don Howard (Counseling), Sandy Newman (General Studies/ESL), Suzanne Quillian (Academic Programs), Patience Browne (Academic Programs), Christopher Harris (Culinary Arts), Sindy Jo (Nursing), Tom Mayburry (BAS Hospitality Management),  Jennifer Evans (Tech ED/Business), Esther Sunde (Library)  
Guests:  Jean Hernandez (VP of Instruction),  Regina Daigneault (Wine Program), Annette Stofer (District President Part-Time Faculty), Chad Hickox (Associate Dean for Academic programs) 
Members Absent: Jian Zou (Grievance Chair), Gila Burton-Curl (work Force), Doug Clapper (Ground Transportation),  Jason Cromwell (Duwamish Apprenticeship Programs), Ryan Dorman (Academic Programs), Asha Esterberg-Tran (Academic Programs), Eric Gimnes (Basic & Transitional Studies),  Martin Sauer (Academic Programs), Jane Harness  (General Studies/ABE/GED), Ed Stegall (Air Transportation)
Meeting convened at 2:00 pm, chaired by Mike Hickey

REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF MINUTES

June minutes were discussed, edited, and approved with edits.

UNIT REPORTS
Correction Ed

Joseph Garcia reported that security and safety issues have become an increasing serious issue. Former VPI Gary Oertli had an emergency meeting at New Holly. Several major incidents have already occurred. Dr. Hernandez and other administrators are aware that gang activity is high in Seattle and in the new Holly area. Joseph is increasing his presence by being very visual and staying extra hours.
Academic Programs

Psychology, Biology and Nutrition full-time positions are in the process of being filled. Chad Hickox is the new associate dean for Academic programs and has created a group called COLT (Collaborative Online Learning and Teaching) to discuss best practices in distance learning. This group will continue to meet regularly. Patience Browne said there has been a huge increase in demand for science courses so that is why they need another instructor.
Tech Ed/Business:

Jennifer Evans – suggested short-term training (WAC) for behavior problems with students.  There are also positions open in Professional/Technical.

Part-Time Faculty:

Jeanne Horan mentioned that there has been a big computer problem with hers and others classes.  The first week of class the computers were not working at all.  She indicated that the interim IT director does not understand the teachers’ needs.  Mike Hickey mentioned that there are two separate IT committees.  They should be combined.  Currently we do not have an IT director. Jeanne mentioned that an IT individual entered her class during lecture and, without identifying himself, disrupted the class.  Mike Hickey said to let him know if you are having similar problems.
FACTC:

Randy Nelson noted that there will be a fall meeting.  This organization primarily deals with academic issues.  Randy will send out information about the meeting and when it will take place.
Culinary:
Christopher Harris mentioned Michael Ryan, the new dean, has been in place for six months now. There has been a tremendous increase in students coming to them from worker retraining.  There has been a big increase in fights and theft, among other things.  The teachers are spending considerable time dealing with this and less on classroom instruction.
Library:
Library orientations and workshops are going on all quarter.  Encourage students to attend.

Nursing:
Nursing finally hired a new director, Dr. Lana Conrad.  Lana has had over twenty years experience in industry and graduated with her Ph.D. in nursing from the UW last year.  There are still three full-time tenure track positions open.  
Counseling:

Don Howard mentioned that counselors continue to support students by offering workshops. Also, a major remodel is going on in that work area. 
Hospitality Management:

Tom Mayburry reported this year they have a new group of 29 students.  At the end of last year they had 23 of the original 24 still going strong.  He believes The Pacific Institute training that all these stude4nts went through a year ago greatly influenced their success.  New faculty member Dr. Sandy Chen is doing great.  The program is growing as planned. 

Wine: 

Regina Daigneault, wine studies coordinator, mentioned the program is doing great.  They have both day and night classes.  However, the teachers in Professional/Technical are being overworked.  They are expected to put in 25 lecture hours a week.  Mike Hickey said he would talk to Regina more about this workload issue. Is it a lecture versus lab class situation or not.

General Studies/ESL:

Sandra Newman –ABE and GED are booming with enrollment right now.

OLD BUSINESS

Pacific Institute Training:

This training occurred on Sept. 4th and 5th.  The training went extremely well, and Mike said several of the participants’ evaluations expressed they would have preferred the entire three-day seminar instead of just two. However, they were lucky to get the funding for two days and it was well worth it.  Jill had mentioned to Mike that if she had the funding, everyone school-wide – administration, faculty, staff, and students - would go through this training.
COPE:

Contributions on Political Effectiveness.  Mike Hickey will send around an e-mail for contributions to COPE.
New Faculty Survival Guide:
Lynn Dodson took this on.  It is currently available on-line.  A hard copy will be available soon.  Support and training will be given to new hires. Sessions will occur on October 13th, 16th, 20th, 24th and 28th.  Every session is something different.
NEW BUSINESS

Textbook Rental Program:
Mike Hickey has been involved with this. Publishers want to go to new editions every two-three years whether it is needed or to prevent students from selling their books back.  Mike Hickey and others made some calls to one publisher about the high cost of a text he uses for creative writing. He was able to reduce the price from $63 to $33 per book.  Student Activity Fees generate $500,000 annually. Maybe some of these funds could be used to start a textbook rental program through Barnes and Noble.

Presidential Search Committees:

Faculty Senate should pick three people to serve on each committee.  For the interim president search committee, Joseph Garcia, Jeanne Horan, and Allan Stowers volunteered and were approved by the senate to serve.  The president search committee, Mike Hickey, Suzanne Quillian and  Jennifer Evans  volunteered and were approved by the senate to serve.
FACE:

Faculty and College Excellence (FACE)  Through FACE efforts and legislative visits, we have received one new full-time teaching position.  This is an effort we are continuing. 

VPI Dr. Jean Hernandez (SSCC 101):

Jean mentioned that she is very glad to be here at SSCC. She and Mark Mitsui have been working very well together.  Classrooms are changing, students are changing, and economic issues are changing. Jean wants to know how she and other administrators can collaborate to help us in the classroom.  Jean wants us to feel we are being listened to at every level starting with the deans.  We need to sit together in small groups and discuss issues.  We also need to get students the help they need ASAP.  Orientations should start the team building process.  Jean said she is a strong believer in teams.  We need to find ways to keep the synergy, whether it is through Faculty Learning Communities or external groups like The Pacific Institute providing training. Jean would like the orientation sessions, SSCC 101, to be an annual event.  There are also a lot of resources on the web.  New faculty were invited to specific SSCC 101 sessions via Outlook. They were primarily the new hires from the last couple of years.  There is a stipend involved.  Mike would like to see this type of training available for anyone interested.  Jean said that as well. Annette Stofer mentioned union leadership could take this on too.  

Jean mentioned that in comment about the IT issues, that Kurt Buttleman is assessing the IT staff now and will make some recommendations to her soon.  

Collective On-line Learning and Training (COLT):

Chad Hickox had a “COLT” meeting, designed to be a collaborative campus-wide effort.  Greg Gillespie mentioned to Chad that there needed to be some conversation about distant learning at South.  October 8th, Chad held the first meeting.  The three main themes that arose were best practices, student performance, and faculty performance.   There is a need for sustained conversation about best practices.  Eventually the committee hopes to assemble a guidebook for new on-line instructors.  Student performance - if the on-line class is just a different modality of instruction, what is expected of the student? For example, how frequently and for how long is a student expected to log in? ANGEL is a new platform and easier for both the students and faculty to use than BLACKBOARD.  Maybe we should adopt this.  Faculty Performance, how often are faculty expected to log on? What about office hours on-line?  The next meeting is on Oct. 22nd from 1:30 – 3 PM in the TLC.  There is also the CIC aspect of using many different platforms.  
Excellence in Education Application Committee – evaluates Faculty grants, decide who gets $$. Need members for the committee.
Safety Committee:

Kathy Wong, Mike Hickey, and Randy Nelson are currently on the committee.  Anyone else is welcome to join.  The next meeting is on Oct.  22nd. The Safety Committee recommended buying orange vests for the grounds crew.  They bought them, but the grounds crew will not wear them. Dr. Buttleman is following up on this issue.   
Meeting adjourned at 4:00pm 

Minutes submitted by Heidi Lyman

The Faculty Senate at South Seattle Community College is an action-oriented body. It gives voice and focus to the broad scope of faculty concerns, ideas, and needs that relate to the education and training of our students and to the working relationships within the campus community. The Senate reflects a dynamic, professional spirit; and it promotes respect and the free exchange of ideas and information.
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